
BOURNEMOUTH UNIVERSITY

minutes of the EDUCATION ENHANCEMENT committee meeting 

held on 5th OCTOBER 2010

Present: 
Gail Thomas (Chair), Sue Eccles, Janet Hanson, Ross Hill, Toby Horner, Andrew Ireland, Jenny Jenkin, Ko Leech, Jennifer Taylor, Xavier Velay, Jon Wardle, Ricky Rogers (Secretary).

Apologies: 
David Ball, Stuart Laird, Jacky Mack, Clive Matthews, Philip Ryland, Geoff Willcocks (on behalf of the Business School) 

1 minutes of the meeting held on 19th MAY 2010

The minutes were agreed as an accurate record.

2 matters arising not otherwise on the agenda

Matters arising - Item 4 (from 10.02.10 minutes): DEC’s Annual Education Enhancement Action Plan 2010/11: The outstanding action plan was received by the Committee.

3
EEC TERMS OF REFERENCE

3.1
The revised EEC Terms of Reference were noted. It was noted that the committee would benefit from greater academic representation.  The membership included up to three National Teaching Fellows, but only one of the current two Fellows were able to attend. 
3.2
It was suggested that the academic sponsors of current Student Experience projects could attend although many were already members of EEC. It was noted that staff recently appointed to Associate or full Professorships of education would have a particular interest. Janet Hanson also recommended that staff representing the previous winners of the BU Staff Awards be invited and Xavier Velay suggested that representatives of Framework Leaders should attend due to their direct contact with students.  

3.3
It was agreed that all Associate or full Professors for education and that representatives of BU Award winners and Framework Leaders be invited.   Jennifer Taylor confirmed the most appropriate mechanism would be to co-opt new members onto the Committee. The Chair and Jennifer Taylor would work together to identify new members and inform the committee.
JT/GT
3.4
It was noted that the membership listed Deputy Deans (Education). In light of management restructuring within Schools, it was agreed that this should be amended to Deputy Dean (Education) or equivalent.
RR 



4 STUDENT EXPERENCE STRATEGY

4.1
Jenny Jenkin provided the Committee with a draft Student Experience Strategy 2010-14 which had been approved by the University Leadership Team (ULT) during June 2010. Principally, the new Strategy would consist of three core themes: Student Voice, Student Journey and Student Communities. A meeting was scheduled in October to build on the work submitted so far. EEC members would be welcome to attend or provide feedback in advance.

EEC
5 EDUCATION ENHANCEMENT 

5.1
The Committee discussed at length education enhancement within Bournemouth University. It was highlighted that the new VC is very keen that the student experience and education be seen as the core purpose of the university with the other pillars or spheres underpinning educational quality. In light of this, the key principles of the discussion involved: How do we approach education enhancement in 2010-11? What are the priorities? How do we engage staff? And what mechanisms work? The Chair welcomed feedback and comments from the Committee.

5.2      Peer Observation

5.2.1
Jon Wardle raised the subject of peer observation. Staff engagement with students and the quality of teaching was an area he believed should be enhanced as it was central to the student experience. Members agreed that these were valuable and a renewed focus was timely in the light of increased external interest in evaluating the quality of teaching.   Members noted that observations were currently conducted on an ad hoc and informal basis and it was identified as an opportunity for enhancement.

5.2.2
It was suggested that students could be trained to observe classes, including those which were not their own. The Student’s Union agreed that this would provide a broad range of useful feedback although it was also noted that the current arrangements for feedback on units and programmes effectively sought feedback from students on unit delivery by staff, and additional peer observation may therefore be excessive. Janet Hanson agreed it would be an opportunity to document good practice and enhance delivery. The Committee was advised there could be some sensitivity based around the type of feedback provided and who is observing who. The Chair added that providing feedback was an opportunity to aid staff with their own progression requirements. 

5.2.3
It was agreed that University policy and practice on peer observations should be reviewed.  Janet Hanson advised the Committee that a National Teaching Fellow specialising in this area from the University of Gloucestershire could be invited to BU to lead a seminar.  EDQ agreed to facilitate such a session and convene a working group, led by Jon Wardle, to produce recommendations for the next EEC meeting.  Sue Eccles and Ross Hill volunteered to join the working group.
JT/JW/SE/RH

5.3      BU Staff Award

5.3.1
Xavier Velay conveyed that BU staff awards were not currently valued and were not an appropriate way to reward and motivate staff, particularly when excellence in research was given more priority in promotion and remuneration criteria. Other members confirmed that it was often difficult to engage staff with the award scheme and encourage applications.  It was noted that everyone who had been put forward for an award in the Media School had achieved it, and did not always represent exceptionally innovative practice. 

5.3.2
It was suggested that it was not the actual award that was of concern, but more the process of how it was achieved. Practice at another Higher Education Institution was cited whereby staff were nominated by students or by their peers making the award more valuable.  Sue Eccles agreed that the current message relating to the award needed to be revisited in order to improve staff interest.

5.3.3
It was suggested there could be four different BU Staff Awards to represent the four spheres within the Education Enhancement Strategy, or to have different categories and levels of awards. It could also be timed appropriately to align with other national awards including the Times Higher Education award and to provide an opportunity towards achieving HEA National Teaching Fellowships. Jenny Jenkin suggested a pilot be introduced to reinforce the University’s commitment and then potentially rolled out if successful, subject to approval from the Vice Chancellor.  Jennifer Taylor noted it would need to be aligned with the HR strategy and appraisal documentation.

5.3.4
The Chair advised the Committee that she had a forthcoming meeting scheduled with the Vice Chancellor to discuss the awards and considered this to be an appropriate opportunity to feedback the Committee’s suggestions. Proposals would be brought back to the next meeting of EEC. 
GT       
5.4      Education Seminar Series

5.4.1
The Committee discussed mechanisms for encouraging staff to attend education-led seminars. Seminars led by internal and external parties tended to have variable audiences whilst externals with a national or international reputation tended to motivate and inspire and could be the answer to encourage staff attendance.  It was agreed that a couple of high profile speakers should be sought to speak at the University each year.   The recent Marc Prensky lecture was cited as a good example to replicate and CEMP had a number of contacts which could be of interest.  
5.4.2
It was suggested that a centrally-led seminar series of internal and external speakers would not attract sufficient interest from across schools to warrant the effort. However, members noted that staff who specifically wanted to specialise in educational development, or to work towards internal promotion and external awards on the basis of education, would require opportunities for support and development in this area. It was suggested that a similar approach be adopted to the EREP seminar series where staff and managers commit time to engage with a series of activities.  It was therefore agreed that EDQ consider developing a seminar programme to target at a particular staff interest group.  The January mid-year appraisals and summer appraisals could be used to identify interest.  It was suggested the seminar series be launched in full from 2011-12 to allow staff the opportunity to factor their workloads into their staff appraisals. 
JT
5.4.3
Jennifer Taylor advised the Committee that the Media School and the School of Tourism were both running seminars at School level. It was noted that most would have limited appeal outside of the school but Schools could identify whether any could be opened up to a wider-University audience.

5.5      BU Academy

5.5.1
The Committee was presented with a paper from Christine Keenan outlining a proposal to develop a BU Academy, which would provide a forum for BU Award Winners, National Teaching Fellowships, and holders of education-themed doctorates to contribute to education enhancement at BU.  The Chair asked members for views, particularly in the light of the other developments being discussed at the meeting.  EEC members were in agreement that it potentially was not the correct time to move this forward, although it could be identified in the staff appraisal process.

5.5.2
In the interim period, Jennifer Taylor was tasked with finding out what other forums were available across the University which would allow staff the opportunity to disseminate good practice and influence aspects of the University Education Enhancement strategy.  Such groups would have been developed organically and led by interested parties and therefore would provide a more solid basis for development.
JT
5.6      Education Enhancement Conference

5.6.1
The Committee heard that attendance at the annual Education Enhancement Conference tended to be quite low. The timing of the conference may be a factor although it was identified that there were few times in the academic year when staff were free from teaching and marking responsibilities. Andrew Ireland suggested it could be held the first week back after Easter vacation, although it was noted there was potentially no ideal time that would suit every School. 

5.6.2
It was suggested staff may not attend due to either the subject of the conference and/or the key note speaker. Jenny Jenkin agreed that the key-note speaker was the essence of the conference and this is what added value. It was also queried whether the title ‘Education Enhancement Conference’ was appropriate and whether it needed re-branding to enhance interest. 

5.6.3
The Committee heard that the Media School held a ‘Media Education summit’ where policy makers could come together, discuss and debate. It was suggested that senior University management should be encouraged to attend throughout the Conference and instigate opportunities for academic staff to offer their opinions and be heard. It was concluded that the Conference needed a clear agenda to outline what the University was hoping to achieve by holding it. 

5.6.4
It was noted that the Conference could provide an opportunity to discuss the refreshed Education Enhancement Strategy. Janet Hanson suggested it be opened up to other HEIs within the South West region or be more varied to include people interested in education and research. It was suggested that holding the event off campus might be more appealing to staff but this could restrict the numbers attending and would also need to be agreed via ULT as there would be a cost implication. It was agreed that the Chair would discuss the format and focus of the conference with the Vice Chancellor.
GT
5.7      Education Enhancement Strategy
5.7.1
The Committee discussed the current Education Enhancement Strategy and was mindful it was due to expire 2011-12. Jennifer Taylor noted it needed some refreshing. However, in light of changes within OVC and the University’s Strategic plan (also due to expire in 2011-12), and changes within the sector, it was not considered to be the most appropriate time to make any substantial changes. 

5.7.2
It was agreed the Committee should have oversight of how the University has delivered the current strategy before moving forward, with emphasis on what has been achieved, what is outstanding and what impact any changes have had on the staff and student experience. It was agreed that a working group would take this forward consisting of Jenny Jenkin, Gail Thomas, Jennifer Taylor, Andrew Ireland and the Students’ Union.
JJ/GT/JT/AI/SU 

SU/AI

5.8      Role of Centre for Excellence in Media Practice (CEMP)

Jon Wardle reminded the Committee that the CEMP strategy had been received at the previous EEC meeting. It was their intention to be involved with two institutionally-led areas or projects each year. One of these currently included Continuing Professional Development. Jon Wardle explained that the University’s first Doctor of Education award was being developed within the School, and he would welcome discussing this with other Schools for development within their own level D provision.  The future of CEMP was discussed briefly as there may be an advantage for it to be seen as a university wide centre rather than specifically in the Media School. This will need further consideration.
DDEs/JW

6 BU student development AWARD

6.1
Janet Hanson updated the Committee on the progress of the BU Student Development Award pilot. The award would reward students for extra-curricular activities taken during their time at BU. The Committee heard that currently over 40 other HEIs had developed similar award schemes. It was intended to not only develop student’s employability skills but also to encourage further student engagement within the BU Community. 

6.2
Students would produce an online portfolio within or linked to myBU. Up to one hundred level C and level I students would be allowed to engage in the pilot, although this would currently not include students studying at partnerships. Students would be mentored by BU staff through the process. Currently fifteen staff within SAS had specified an interest in being involved as mentors and it was expected that more staff from across the Schools would be involved. Students would be expected to complete within two years and current level I students would be recognised for activities taken during their level C. The pilot would be launched during re-freshers week.
7 E-learning ENHANCEMENT GROUP

7.1
The minutes of the E-Learning Enhancement Group dated 21st May 2010 and 21st June 2010 were noted. It was noted no actions had been recorded on the 21st June 2010 meeting. 
8
REPORTS / PROPOSALS FROM EXTERNALLY FUNDED PROJECTS

8.1     CEMP update (MS) 

8.1.1
Marc Prensky, who had coined the terms digital natives/digital immigrants, had spent three weeks at the University during September 2010 as a visiting scholar. He spoke at a number of events and was very well received. The CEMP team are now working with him to prepare joint research funding proposals. 

8.1.2
Jon Wardle had contacted a number of Head Teachers from local Schools inviting them to attend Marc Prensky’s seminar and ten had attended. In light of the good attendance and feedback that they would like to be more involved with Media School activity, a monthly media group forum would be formed.   

8.1.3
Validated programmes at Sony Computer Entertainment Europe and Met Film School were both scheduled to start in January 2011.

8.2      LearnHigher CETL (DEC) 

8.2.1
Xavier Velay explained that the LearnHigher funding had now ended and could be removed from the EEC agenda. It was expected that projects evolving from LearnHigher would be led by Christine Keenan.
RR
8.3      Here! Project (DEC) 

8.3.1
This would continue until June 2011 when it was scheduled to end. It was currently going well with activity currently focussed on retention and engagement of students.
9
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

It was agreed an additional EEC meeting would be scheduled for December to allow for education enhancement updates to be provided.
RR
Wednesday 1st December 2010 – 3pm – 5pm – Committee Room
